MINUTES OF 

QUENDON & RICKLING PARISH COUNCIL MEETING
 HELD ON WEDNESDAY   15th January 2014


PRESENT:



Alan Price (Chairman)



Nigel Ackerman



Robert Arnold


Michael Atlee



Brandon Chapman





Tony Jones





Chris Phillips


Sue Phillips (Parish Clerk)


Cllr. J. Parry




2 Members of the Public

166. 
Dispensations/Declaration of Interest  Chris Phillips had declared an interest in item no. 20 a i) on the Agenda and had written to the Clerk requesting a dispensation to engage in any discussion on the application concerned.  This was granted by unanimous vote.
167.
Apologies for Absence  None.
168.
Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 18th December 2013  These had been circulated and approved and were signed by the Chairman as a true record.  
169.
Matters arising from the Minutes of  18th December 2013 meeting:  An update on the situation regarding the crumbling wall at Thistley Crescent was requested.  It was noted that the Clerk had written to UDC and was awaiting a response.  This will be followed up.

AP was asked if there had been any response from the residents of Rickling Cottage regarding the overgrown hedge.  He said he would call at the cottage.
170.  
Public Participation  Cllr. Parry asked if the Clerk receives copies of UDC bulletins and said she would arrange for these to be sent.
171.
Finance 
    The Clerk reported the following outgoings since the meeting on 18th December  2013:-
Cheques to be authorised 
Annual Audit Fee



     
 
120.00
A&J Lighting (Repair) 





103.68


Clerk’s Salary





293.84


    





 517.52
EON Payment January







   44.19

Total Payments

        


   
                         561.71
Lloyds current account balance at last meeting

      £19,229.51
Less total payments




         ( £561.71)






      £18,667.80
The cheques listed above were authorised for payment.
172. After a short discussion on the current level of reserves, it was agreed that the Precept requirement for 2014/15 should remain at £12,500.  The necessary form was completed and signed by the Chairman and Clerk.

173. It was unanimously agreed that a donation of £600 should be made to Quendon & Rickling Parish Churches. 
174.
Correspondence Correspondence received from Wimbish Parish Council asking for support in their campaign regarding the implementation of the Community Infrastructure Levy had been circulated to the Councillors.  Cllr. Parry advised that Newport Council will not be supporting the cause.  Discussion as to the merits of the CIL against Section 106 ensued and       Cllr. Parry agreed to investigate how the CIL will be applied and enforced.  It was agreed that whilst there is some sympathy with the cause, the PC will not respond to Wimbish PC’s request.  
175.  A resident who lives on the boundary of Quendon/Ugley had contacted the PC regarding a planning application for land adjacent to her property (UTT/13/3443/OP).  AP had spoken to the Ugley Parish Clerk who had advised that the Ugley Parish Council had no particular view on the application and had not responded.  It was noted that the applicant had stated in the application that the development is sustainable and that there is a pub, a post office, a shop and a school in Rickling.  It was agreed that AP would write to UDC advising that the sustainability issues stated in the application are incorrect.
176.  Assets of Community Value – The Old Parish Rooms  The owner of the Old Parish Rooms felt aggrieved at the lack of information given to him when the property was listed as an Asset of Community Value.  He is also concerned that the six month option period to be afforded to the Parish Council before any sale can go ahead  could affect the value and saleability of the property.   He has been in touch with the Land Registry and has been informed that, as part of the process, he should have been contacted both by the Land Registry and UDC prior to the listing, but this was not the case.  He can complete forms to submit a request to the Land Registry for the property be removed from the list but such request could be contested by UDC.  

After some discussion, it was unanimously agreed that there is some sympathy with the owner and, giving consideration to the onerous time constraints placed on him should he wish to sell the property, and the unlikelihood of the PC being in a position to buy it,  AP would write to UDC advising that the PC would have no objection to it being removed from the List. 
177.  Update on Forums/Presentations  AP had attended the Neighbourhood Action Panel Meeting.  Information had been given regarding the “Nottingham Knockers”, individuals who knock on doors attempting to sell goods (usually cleaning products).  These people often produce a hawkers’ licence, supposedly issued in Nottingham, and, even if genuine, it is not valid in this area.  All door to door sellers in this area should have an Essex pedlars licence.  AP will write an article for The Link.

Newport Grammar School is looking to identify a suitable location for a bus stop and introduce a one way system around the school.

AP reported that the local Police have an idea of who may be responsible for the recent spate of burglaries in the area and are following leads.  Hertfordshire Police have made an arrest for a recent shed burglary and found the culprit to be in possession of other stolen items.   
178.   BC attended an SSE Meeting which looked at the Airport Commission Report.  He reported that there had been a feeling of relief that another runway will not be built at Stansted.  The full report of the Commission is due in 2015, after the next election.  The only recommendation for Stansted at the moment is to improve the rail connection.  Regional airports are encouraged to grow and attract more airlines.  At present there are no long haul carriers at Stansted.   The airport currently has permission for up to 35 million passengers and it is believed this could be pushed to 40-45 million without an additional runway.   Looking further ahead, the final report may suggest a second runway at Stansted in 2040-50.  BC will attend an Aviation Seminar at UDC on 20th January 2014.
179. Postal Services NA had contacted Royal Mail Offices in Plymouth raising the problems with deliveries and requesting an update on the PC’s previous communications to the Saffron Walden Post Office.  He was given a reference number and informed that Dean Auger would respond to the PC.
180.
Grass Triangle (School/Pub)  BC advised that he had contacted Mrs. Bevan to try to arrange a meting, possibly together with the Head of Rickling School.  She had said she would consider the matter but he had not yet received a response.  He will contact her again. 
181.
Parking/Speed Limit (Green Road)   CP advised that he had contacted Sustrans with details of the problem, together with photographs, and had circulated the response.  The organisation is interested in helping but this would probably be at a cost which could outweigh the benefits.  AP said it is unlikely that the PC will be able to fund the project alone.  It was agreed that if the organisation is willing to hold a consultative meeting to discuss ideas, either free of charge or at a nominal cost, this could be beneficial.   CP will follow up.  
182.
Village Sign BC advised that the sign should be re-erected the week beginning 24th January 2014.  The Clerk advised that the invoice from Paul Norman should be paid directly by the insurance company.
183.
Village Map  BC advised that he had contacted Greenbarnes.  The best option would be for digital print on aluminium as this would allow the map to be changed as and when necessary.  The cost will be c.£1,100 each.  The project will take some time to complete as the map will need to be drawn up.  It was suggested the Get Mapping facility be used for this purpose.  It was agreed that as the VAS project is not going ahead, the outstanding New Homes Bonus (£2k) could be allocated for this purpose.  It was agreed that the Clerk should write to UDC to confirm the monies will be available for this and can be paid after the financial year end. 
184. VAS AP advised that he will continue to pursue the matter with Highways.  He had also written to Chris Stoneham and Cllr. Ray Gooding regarding the list of jobs outstanding with Highways Dept.  He has been informed that the VAS will be repaired on Tuesday and the other issues will be addressed.  AP will follow up.
185. Allotments  Annette Chapman had ascertained from the Village Plan Questionnaire that   the 78 responses indicating a desire for more allotments came from 52 households.  The next step will be to look at where land is available and the possibility of liaising with Strutt & Parker was alluded to.

186. Quendon Wood  NA said he and AP are still working on a letter to send to Pegasi.  He confirmed that it is also the intention to try to bring the matter directly to the attention of the owner of the Estate, probably by sending a copy to the appropriate Embassy.   
187. 
Footpaths  BC reiterated that some of the footpaths are in poor state.  It was noted that there is an obligation for the landowner to reinstate paths after seeds are sown but this does not always happen.  NA said this has been an on-going problem with landowners and there is little to be done other than write to them.
188.  Highways  The Clerk reported that she had been in contact with UDC and advised that a new sign for Quendon Church to be placed along the B1383 had been delivered to UDC.  She has asked UDC to advise her if there is going to be a long delay in putting it in place as it may be possible to arrange a couple of volunteers to put it up.
189.   After some delay, the Highways Liaison Officer had replied to the Clerk advising that the drop kerb requested for Green Road would be a feasible scheme for the Local Highways Panel to consider.  Funds for the year are however currently fully committed so the project will be taken to the Panel for consideration in April.
190.
Planning

a)   Applications:
i)   UTT/13/3395/FUL  -  Land opposite The Old Kings Head, Cambridge Road
Notification of the application had been circulated to all Councillors.  It was unanimously agreed that the PC should oppose the application and the Clerk should convey the decision to UDC based on the following reasons
· Building on the site would prevent emergency access to the adjacent woodland
· The Old Kings Head is a residential property and the land in question is for parking/garden.  To build another house is effectively building in the garden, a practice which is not encouraged

· The site is not considered large enough to sustain a house of the size proposed
· The building would obscure the historic public view of a woodland feature in the centre of a rural village

· Impact on the privacy of neighbours
· Vehicular access is inadequate and  visibility of the road when leaving the property (which may necessitate reversing) will be limited
· Safety of pedestrians along the footpath may be compromised. 

· The site is in a conservation area which will not be enhanced by the development  

· The cumulative effect of recent development in the Parish  renders further development of this nature unsustainable

· The development does not provide any form of community contribution and there is no mention in the application of the new dwelling being built to Lifetime Standards

ii)  UTT/13/3382/HHF  -  Old Pottery House, Cambridge Road
Demolition of single storey extension and erection of single storey side extension  – NO OBJECTION
b)   Decisions
i)   UTT/13/3026/FUL Land Adjacent to Mill House Cottages, Cambridge Road
Erection of new dwelling – REFUSED
ii)  UTT/13/2311/FUL Land Adjacent to Hillside

Erection of new dwelling – REFUSED

iii) UTT/13/3102/HHF  -   3 Red Brick Cottages, Cambridge Road

Single storey rear extension – APPROVED
c)  Trees:
UTT/13/3776/TCA -  Manor Stables Fell 4 Horse Chestnut; Pollard to 8ft no. 1 Fir
d) UDC Councillors Monthly Report of Alleged Breach of Planning Control:

None noted
191.
Agenda Items to be included at Next Meeting Wednesday, 12th February 2014:
None noted
The meeting closed at 9.05 p.m.
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